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Bluemont Civic Association
Representing Neighborhoods in and around Arlington Traditional School, Lacey Woods Park, Bon Air, Fields Park, Balls Crossing, West Ballston, and all along the former Bluemont Division of the Washington and Old Dominion Railroad
P.O. Box 5134 Arlington, Virginia 22205
www.bluemontcivic.org
General Membership Meeting Minutes
Virtual Meeting via Zoom
March 31, 2021; 7:30 PM

The President began the meeting at 7:30 pm and established that a quorum was present.

Members approved the minutes of the February 2021 General Membership meeting.

The President welcomed BCA’s scheduled speaker, Peter Rousselot, representing Arlingtonians for Our Sustainable Future.  The President informed Mr. Rousselot that the Executive Committee had decided not to record Mr. Rousselot’s presentation.
Mr. Rousselot proceeded to present the position of Arlingtonians for Our Sustainable Future with respect to the Missing Middle Housing Study and its implications for Bluemont.   Mr. Rousselot’s slide presentation can be found at https://www.asf-virginia.org/ under Quick Links.  

The next order of business was the consideration of two resolutions:

The first was a resolution pertaining to Ballston Pond and Flooding Risk in Bluemont.
MOTION: 
WHEREAS construction on the County's Ballston Beaver Pond (aka Ballston Pond) project is scheduled to begin in the summer of 2021, 

WHEREAS properties along the open channel along N. Abingdon Street that carries Lubber Run from the Ballston Beaver Pond is the subject of recent preliminary revisions to the Flood Insurance Rate Map (FIRM) by the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) that move these properties from the X to AE category (AE being the 100-year flood plain, i.e. a 1% risk of annual flooding),

RESOLVED:  The Bluemont Civic Association should urge the County Board and County staff to revisit the Ballston Beaver Pond project to see what additional improvements can be made to Ballston Beaver Pond to reduce flooding risk to these properties along N. Abingdon Street.

After discussion, those present and voting approved the resolution (Yes: 93%; No: 0%; Abstention: 7%)
The second was a resolution (with expected friendly amendments) pertaining to County Property Taxes. 
As presented to the membership, there was a note that the original motion as advertised for a vote is in the March 25 e-mail from the BCA President. For ease of discussion over zoom, the draft below uses italics, shading, bold and a blue color to indicate expected motions for amendments to (1) note the County’s proposed tax rate; (2) replace “fiscal year” with “calendar year; (3) spell out “FY” as “fiscal year;” and (4) add a substantive sentence to the last resolved clause.  The President advised those in attendance that members may move to make additional amendments during the meeting.
MOTION:

WHEREAS Arlington County’s assessments of residential properties, including those in Bluemont, have risen continuously over many years;

WHEREAS the Arlington County Board raised or left unchanged the property tax rate over each of the last four years, thereby substantially increasing the tax burden on homeowners;

WHEREAS changes to the United States Internal Revenue Code have limited the deductibility of state and local taxes on federal tax returns, making the burden of Arlington County's taxes heavier;


WHEREAS many Arlington homeowners, including in Bluemont, have suffered reduced incomes and/or increased expenses during the COVID-19 pandemic;


WHEREAS increased real estate taxes are a factor that drives homeowners of limited means to sell their homes, especially if they are unable to qualify for Arlington County's tax deferral or relief programs;


WHEREAS Arlington County's high real estate taxes accelerate the loss of affordable single-family homes, which are often torn down and replaced by more expensive homes;

WHEREAS the Arlington County Board has proposed a real estate tax rate of $1.013 per $100 of assessed value for calendar year (“CY”) 2021, which would increase many homeowners’ tax bills by hundreds of dollars;


RESOLVED, that the Arlington County Board should reduce the real estate tax rate for CY 2021 so that once rising assessments are considered, the total amount of real estate taxes paid by homeowners is the same or less than the amount paid in CY 2020;


RESOLVED, that the Arlington County Board should seek savings in its fiscal year 2022 budget beyond the modest cuts and efficiencies in the County Manager's original fiscal year 2022 budget proposal; 

RESOLVED, that in future years, the Arlington County Board should seek to reduce the property tax rate as necessary to offset rising real estate assessments and, at a minimum, prevent individual properties’ tax bills from growing faster than the Washington-Arlington-Alexandria Consumer Price Index.
End of Motion

There was no objection to the amended language of the final “WHEREAS” clause.
On the question of whether to amend the language of the first and second “RESOLVED” clauses, there was unanimous consent.
On the question of whether to amend the language of the third “RESOLVED” clause, there was a brief discussion of its merits.  At the conclusion of the discussion, those present and voting approved the proposed amendment of the language of the third “RESOLVED” clause (Yes: 62%; No: 15%; Abstention: 23%).
On the question of whether to approve the entire resolution, as amended, those present and voting approved the amended resolution (Yes: 67%; No: 17%; Abstention: 17%).

Nominating Committee
The membership then considered the slate of members to constitute the Nominating Committee for the June 30, 2021 Annual Elections (for candidates to the VOTING OFFICES of President, First Vice President, Second Vice President, Secretary, Treasurer, Neighborhood Conservation Advisory Committee (NCAC) Representative, and the NON-VOTING offices of NCAC Alternate Representative, four BCA Delegates to the Arlington County Civic Federation and four Alternate Delegates to the Arlington County Civic Association).
Those nominated for the Nominating Committee were David Hughes, David Smith, and David Van Wagner.  Their nominations were approved by unanimous consent.
Summary Reports of Executive Board and Committee Chairs, and Follow-up Discussion:  
The President reported that she had contacted the County on the issue of reopening the Central Library, which closed during the pandemic. The County responded that “Community health metrics are not the driving factor with regard to opening additional locations and services.  Libraries cannot open additional locations or services with current staffing levels. The County has been under a hiring freeze since March, 2020.  The County Manager recently approved exceptions to this hiring freeze for libraries with a goal to reopen additional locations as soon as possible in FY 2022, which begins on July 1, 2021. Given the loss of library staff over the past year, it will take time to recruit, hire and train the staff necessary to open additional locations and services. This includes re-opening Central for normal operations."
The President reported on the invitation from Arlington County Public Schools for a BCA representative to participate in the committee considering new names for Key School, which is moving to the site of Arlington Traditional School, and that Allen Norton has volunteered to serve as BCA representative.

The President reported that Second Vice President Kate Mattos would accept the offer Walk Arlington had made to the President to speak about Mary Carlin Woods in a video being made for an interactive map of “hidden gems” of walking routes to be released for National Walking Day. 
The President reported on the May 2 invasive pull led by volunteer Caroline Haynes in Mary Carlin Woods on Sunday May 2 from 2 to 4 pm.  (Added note with details:  Training on identifying invasive species and proper removal techniques will be provided. Meet at the entrance to Mary Carlin Woods along the Bluemont Junction trail, just West from the rocks.  Please bring your own gloves, tools, filled reusable water bottle, and face mask. Weather appropriate clothing is advised, and dress for poison ivy: wear long pants and long sleeves. Registration is requested:  naturalresources@arlingtonva.us. Volunteers under 18 require a parent/guardian signature, and parent/guardians must be present with any child 16 and under.)
The First Vice-president reported on the membership of the Missing Middle Working Group (Henry McFarland, Kate Mattos, Bruce Leighton, Chip Gurkin, and Ritch Viola).  The Executive Board has authorized the Missing Middle Working Group to develop a page for the BCA website that will have information on the County Missing Middle Study. The web site will have appropriate disclaimers to ensure the BCA is not endorsing any information provided by third parties and is not endorsing any positions other than those voted on and approved by its members.  The Working Group will provide an article for the April newsletter.
The Second Vice-President reported on her suggestion that BCA send a letter to Safeway expressing the neighborhood’s appreciation for the efforts of the workers at the Wilson Boulevard store throughout the pandemic, and the President reported that she planned to send such a letter. 
The Treasurer reported that BCA’s account currently contains $3,121.43.  The Treasurer continues to explore options for receipt of dues payments by means other than cash or checks.

The Civic Federation delegates reported on the events of the March Civic Federation meeting:

Senator Mark Warner appeared via Zoom with an update on the $3 billion Covid-19 relief statute, and engaged in a Q&A.

There was a lengthy presentation on efforts to modify the County’s response to people in mental health crises (trained social worker-uniformed officer tandems to start).

The delegates approved a resolution out of the Environmental Affairs Committee Regarding Preservation of Arlington’s Tree Canopy.  

The delegates approved the Nominations Committee Slate.

The delegates approved the application for membership submitted by Our Revolution Arlington.  

The Revenues and Expenditures Committee introduced a resolution for consideration at the next meeting.

The North Carlin Springs Road Safety Committee reported that it had performed a second walk through of the site, accompanied by Ritch Viola (former County DES employee familiar with street safety issues).  The Committee will provide a newsletter story.  It hopes to have a survey developed and refined by mid-April, coordinating its efforts with the civic association for the contiguous neighborhood of Arlington Forest.

There was a discussion of the scheduling deadlines associated with the April newsletter.  
The President solicited the membership to provide questions for our April 28 Speakers from the Arlington County Police Department (ACPD) Community Outreach Team,, as well as questions for our May 26 Speaker, the Project Manager for Milling and Repaving of the Bluemont Junction Trail. 
The meeting adjourned at 9:00 pm.
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